Political Science response to Classics non-concurrence 12-3-07

Dear Kate,

Thank you for your note and for the update on the status of PS 470 & 670.  I agree with you in thinking that these courses differ substantially from the existing Greek & Latin offering with regard both to content and to approach, and that this could be made clearer in the Book 3 language and on the respective syllabi.

With respect to content, the only text that appears on all four of the syllabi that you forwarded is Plato's Republic.  But that is such a rich and fundamental text that it surely belongs in the curriculum of more than one department.

With respect to approach, PS 470/670 is part of a series of courses (continued in PS 471/671 and 472/672) in the history of political thought.  So to the extent that we are teaching the same texts, I suspect that the major difference is between placing them within a tradition of thought that stretches through to the present day (PS) and studying them in their historical context (GL).

In light of that, let me propose the following book 3 course description:

"The study of the ancient and medieval roots of Western political thought, including texts by Plato, Aristotle, Augustine, Machiavelli, and others."

That's about as much as I can do in less than 25 words; the existing description for GL 505  is considerably shorter and so there would be more room to adapt it if necessary.  I can of course include similar language on the syllabi.

I am interested in principle in Professor Graf's proposal to collaborate in putting together a GEC cluster in ancient political thought, though as an assistant professor I need to be careful about how I manage my time.  In any case, it is definitely something that is worth discussing further.

Thanks again for your time and attention to this matter.

Yours,

Eric

ERIC MacGILVRAY

Assistant Professor

Department of Political Science

Ohio State University

2140 Derby Hall

154 North Oval Mall

Columbus, OH 43210

tel (614) 292-3710

fax (614) 292-1146

email macgilvray.2@polisci.osu.edu
On Dec 3, 2007, at 12:32 PM, Kathleen Hallihan wrote:

Dear Professor MacGilvray,
 
Bill Liddle suggested I contact you directly regarding your proposed courses, Political Science 470 and 670.  Because the Classics Department has submitted a letter of non-concurrence with regard to these two courses, the ASC Curriculum and Assessment Office and the Office of the ASC Executive Dean are compelled to resolve the non-concurrence issue before the proposals can be given final approval by the ASC Committee on Curriculum and Instruction (Subcommittee C). 
 
I have been waiting to hear back from Dr. Graf, the Chair of Classics, regarding my letter below which summarizes our discussion of his concerns and requests.  As I have not heard back from him and do not wish to delay the courses any further, I have decided to communicate the following information.
 
Based on the information below and in Dr. Graf’s original letter of non-concurrence, it is my belief that if you could (1) revise the Book 3 course description to further delineate the approach of your courses so that students could differentiate between PS 470 & 670 and Classics 505, and (2) expound similarly on these differences in the course overview you provide on your syllabi, Classics would concur and the course proposals could move through committee.
 
Currently, your proposed Book 3 description for both PS 470 and PS 670 is:
 
“The study of major works in ancient and medieval political thought, including texts by Plato, Aristotle, Machiavelli, and others.”
 
The existing Book 3 description for Classics 505 is titled:  “Political Thought and Institutions in the Greco-Roman World” and the description reads, “Selected topics concerning the development of ancient political theory.”
 
The Book 3 description is limited to 25 words.
 
I have attached both your syllabi and two Classics 505 syllabi for your perusal, as well as Dr. Graf’s original letter of non-concurrence.  Below is further explanation of the situation. 
 Beyond that I wish to stress Dr. Graf’s excitement regarding the new Political Science faculty in your area and his wishes for further collaboration (also outlined below).
 
Please call me if you have any questions or would like further explanation of the situation.  
 Thank you for your time and attention to this matter.
 
Sincerely,
Kate Hallihan, Ph.D., Director
 


From: Kathleen Hallihan 
Sent: Wednesday, November 28, 2007 10:34 AM
To: 'graf.65@osu.edu'
Cc: Edward Adelson
Subject: discussion of Political Science 470 & 670
 

Dear Dean Adelson and Dr. Graf,
 
I have prepared the following draft of a letter to Political Science.  Please reply with any changes or comments you would like me to incorporate before sending it out.
 
Thank you,
 
Kate
 Dear Colleagues:
 After an impromptu meeting with Dr. Graf last Wednesday, I am writing to follow up on our discussion to address to the concerns of the Classics Department with regard to the new course proposals for Political Science 470 and 670, “Ancient and Medieval Political Thought.”  First I will outline the concerns and then summarize some suggestions Dr. Graf had for arriving at a more integrated and differentiated approach for offering the courses, as well as for future collaboration with new Political Science faculty.  
 For reference, I have attached two versions of Classics 505, “Political Thought and Institutions in the Greco-Roman World,” which characterize two different instructor approaches and as such provide a range of possible content and methodologies for the course.  I have also attached the syllabi for PS 470 and 670.
 
To briefly summarize: In Classics 505, Plato and Aristotle are covered most heavily in weeks 5-8 of the course and other time is devoted to pre-5th-century thought as well as the Greek legacy as it appears in later Roman writings. In the proposed versions of PS 470 and 670, weeks 1-6 are devoted to Plato and Aristotle, with the last 4 weeks covering Augustine through Machiavelli.  
 As you can see, the courses are different in focus.  It may be a matter of delineating the approach of the PS courses (in the Book 3 description as well as briefly on the syllabus) in order to differentiate from the Classics course so that students know clearly what each course will offer them and how the two courses differ conceptually.  Perhaps there could be a greater emphasis on Augustine, Aquinas, and Machiavelli in the latter half of the course.
 In fact, Dr. Graf was very excited about the new expertise in ancient political thought that new faculty members are brining to the PS department and proposed finding ways to combine these common, albeit methodologically differentiated, interests for the benefit of students and the two departments alike.  To this end, I suggested the creation of a freshman GEC cluster between the two departments that could deepen and complement each other’s approaches.  Dr. Graf was receptive of this idea as was Jessica Mercerhill who facilitates the creation of such interdepartmental collaborations.
 
I look forward to our continued communication on this matter.
 Respectfully,
 Kate Hallihan
